Minutes of Old Newton with Dagworth & Gipping Parish Council

Wednesday 7th September 2016 at Old Newton Village Hall commencing at 7.30pm

Present:  Cllrs K Goudy (Chair), M Clements, R Stearn, M Shave, M Reeve, J Miller, K Baker, 
K Price (Clerk),
 District Cllr Wilshaw and County Cllr Stringer (arriving late) and 2 members of the public.

1. Chairman’s welcome and to receive any apologies for absence. Chairman welcomed everyone to the September meeting and read out the policy.  Apologies received from Cllr Mole, Cllr Hill, Cllr Shave apologised as he may be running late and County Cllr Stringer has another meeting at Bacton and will aim to get to us as soon as he can.
2. To receive any declarations of personal/prejudicial interest.  None received.  Cllr Baker was unsure if she should declare an interest in the planning application at Tyrell Oak.  Agreed by majority that Cllr Baker did not need to declare an interest at this point.
3. To approve the minutes of the July meeting held on 6th July 2016.   The minutes were proposed and seconded and all agreed to approve the minutes as a true and accurate record.  The chairman signed the minutes accordingly.  
4. Clerks Report
· Crier submission was submitted.

· RTI submission was submitted for the month of June and July.

· All cheques for payment have been issued for both July and August.

· All Notice’s, Agenda’s and approved minutes have been uploaded onto the village website.

· All planning applications were responded to on behalf of the parish council.
· Clerk has had more of the same issues with Microsoft package on the laptop, after a month the package does not recognise our license and stops me from using / editing any documents.  We are licensed until March 2017, Gordon is advising if the problem persists each month we should look at buying a copy outright which could cost another £100.00.  I would advise we do nothing until after the license expires.  Clerk is now able to re-install each month if necessary until Microsoft sort the problem.

· Clerk has been online and ascertained from the police website that there was one crime incident reported in Old Newton during June 2016, which was an anti-social behaviour incident in Greenacres.  There is not any up to date information reflecting July or August.

· Clerk was asked to report the cost savings achieved with the streetlights project in the next edition of the Crier.  Clerk did not have time to work these out in time for the September edition but will endeavour to ensure this is done for the October edition.

· Cllr Clements attended the Devolution public consultation and the clerk issued all Cllrs on email the presentation for information.  The Clerk has received a couple of comments from other parish’s but the deadline for comments was 23rd August.

5. Financial matters & Financial report
The audit has been completed with no issues raised.  The notice of conclusion of audit is displayed on the notice board at the village shop and the audit dates for next year’s submission have been requested for mid to end of June 2017. 
Cllr Mole has agreed to replace Rob Shelley on the Finance Committee and the new mandate for signatories for the bank has been completed and needs signatures please at tonight’s meeting.  The clerk has also requested that we remove Rob Shelley as an authorised signatory on the form.  Agreed.
Bank Account Balances:


· Cheque account balance = £22,708.31 (31/07/16), £19,185.56 (31/08/16) 

· Scottish Widows 60 Day account balance = £3,370.98 (01.07.16)

· Scottish Widows Deposit account = £252.86 (01.07.16)

Accounts for payment – July 2016:  Cheques were raised and signed in accordance with approval at July’s Parish Council meeting.

· KAREN PRICE 

Salary July = £760.61

Holiday Pay month at 12.07% = £91.81

Less 

Tax & NI £21.65

Pension £6.82 = £823.95
· Karen Price – Expenses £55.55

· HMRC – PAYE NI & Tax May – employee - £21.65 employer - £24.34 = £45.99

· NEST Pension Contribution DDR – employee £6.82, employer £8.52 = £15.34

· Adam Alexander – Cemetery Maintenance (July) £300.00

· Old Newton Football Club – Grass cutting 09.07.16 £30.00

Monies Received – July 2016: 

· Andrew Bingham – Cemetery fees for Janet Ann Smith £75.00 (Payslip 100083) 

· Andrew Bingham – Cemetery fees for Thomas Felix Borley £100.00 (payslip 100083)

· Mr R Hill – Defibrillator Cabinet Donation received £450.00 (payslip 100084)

Accounts for payment – August 2016:  

· KAREN PRICE 

Salary August = £602.90

Holiday Pay month at 12.07% = £72.77

Less 

Tax & NI £0.44

Pension £5.41 = £669.82 + expenses £65.83 = £735.65
· HMRC – PAYE NI & Tax May – employee - £0.44 employer - £NIL = £0.44

· NEST Pension Contribution DDR – employee £5.41, employer £6.76 = £12.17

· ICO – Data Protection Registration - £35.00

· CGM Grass Cutting May, June, July & August - £936.58

· Glasdon UK Ltd – Fido dog bin replacement - £103.82

· Ben Stearn – Cemetery tree emergency maintenance £175.00

· ONWOODS – Oneg litter picking qtr ending June 2016 £64.80

· Adam Alexander – Cemetery Maintenance (August) £420.00

· Old Newton Football Club – Grass cutting 06.08.16 £30.00

· Streetlights loan repayment – DDR £ 2,613.62
· BDO Audit Fees £240.00
Monies Received – August 2016: 

NIL

Proposed and seconded to pay the accounts.  All Cllr’s present agreed.

6. Correspondence Received & Circulars: 
· Suffolk Year of Walking – Letter received and passed to Cllr Stearn for inclusion of the charity walk he organises in September on an annual basis.
· Police & Crime Commissioner Public Meetings – Tuesday 20th September – The Cedars Hotel, Stowmarket


· MSDC – Consultation under reg 16 – Neighbourhood Planning – Mendlesham Neighbourhood Plan

· SALC – UK Armed Forces Day events 2017

· Letters received x 2 – Cemetery issues raised at item 13.
· SCC – Planning Enforcement letter re: Untidy Site at Bridge Farm

· Network Rail public exhibition Bacton 16th September 2016.
· Funding Event workshops – 19th October Lavenham

· Chapel Road Flooding – Correspondence received.  Not much the parish council can do other than refer back to SCC Highways.  Chapel Road situation does not appear to being addressed.  We are going to get into the heavy rain again shortly.  Clerk asked to write to relevant people to ask if this can be sorted before the weather turns and we are back in the cycle again.  Bubbling up out of manholes when the rain comes and we need to move on this.  Highways and SCC as a matter of urgency can we know what is happening.
· Anglia Water – Private Pumping Stations – Include in the next edition of the Crier.
· SCC / CAS – Onesuffolk website – Important Changes from November 2016.  

· UKPN – Power Cut Phone Line 105 – Include in the next edition of the Crier.
· CAS – Free membership – Clerk to register
All letters and correspondence received.  Various circulars received for information purposes.  File circulated during the meeting.  
7. To receive District Councillor’s Report – Miss Jill Wilshaw.
Mid Suffolk District Council has bought the redundant Middle School and community buildings in School Street, Needham Market, from Suffolk County Council and will now be looking at plans to redevelop the site.  
Babergh and Mid Suffolk District Councils’ new kerbside Business Glass Collection Service has begun collecting glass from businesses across the districts.  From June this year, the councils have offered businesses a service that collects waste glass for recycling rather than allowing it to join general waste that is disposed of at the Energy-from-Waste plant at Great Blakenham. New specialist collection vehicles are operating across the districts, offering the service to any business that presently disposes of a large amount of glass with its general waste.

8. To receive County Councillor’s Report – Mr Andrew Stringer 

Suffolk Highways - Reporting a defect online through highwaysreporting.suffolk.gov.uk is the preferred way for notifying Suffolk Highways that there is a potential problem on the highway network.  There is an issue at present and in order to avoid confusion in the future, SCC are working on changing the highways reporting tool so that the category of work can be displayed to give an indication of the timescale for work being carried out.
Devolution – The proposal for Suffolk & Norfolk continues, we are in the gap between the approval of going out to public consultation and the final debate in Suffolk in October, by October government should have discussed the content for the Second devolution deal for Suffolk & Norfolk should the first progress.

Hedges & Verges  - There has been lots of correspondence regarding this year’s lack cutting of verges etc the wet spring and proper summer has exposed the shortfall and lack of clear information regarding this issue, I have asked the county to make it plainer who should do what and when.

Broadband Roll Out Brown Street - The roll out of Broadband to Brown Street, Dagworth Ward Green etc is slowly gaining pace. BT originally aimed to have the installation happening this month, but a change in technology allowing quicker customer install after the cables have been layed, has caused a delay in the initial orders being processed. The initial works orders are now approved and the cabling works are ready to commence, It is vitally important when the engineers come to do the cabling works that they are allowed to spend as much time as possible actually doing the work, there has been a tendency in other areas for residents to ask the engineers about telephone & internet issues. It is important to remember every hour engineers spend speaking to residents is another hour we will have to wait for Broadband.
9. Planning Applications Received
· 3194/16 – Erection of two storey side extension, front canopy and porch following demolition of existing garage at 2 Tyrell Oak, Gipping. Response required by 08/09/16.
It’s a large extension and at least 50% increase in property size.  Majority Cllrs could not see any issues.  Its within its own boundaries and seen as improving the property.  No objections.  Approved by majority vote.
10. Planning Decisions from MSDC

· 2307/16 – Erection of a detached one and a half storey dwelling at 18 Chapel Road, Old Newton.  MSDC Planning permission has been granted.

· 2358/16 – Erection of a general purpose agricultural building at Dagworth Farm, Silver Street, Old Newton.  MSDC planning permission has been granted.

· 2629/16 – Creation of an en-suite and insertion of a first floor window at 60 Chapel Road, Old Newton.  Listed Building consent has been granted by MSDC.
11. HNS / MSDC Report from meeting with Planning and Housing Enabling Officer

The Chairman, Cllr Shave, Cllr Clements and the Clerk attended a meeting with the Housing Enabling Officer and the planning officer at MSDC offices in Needham on 24th August 2016 to discuss the way forward with our preferred site for bringing forward the Housing Needs for the village.  

The Clerk has submitted our preferred site at the back of Greenacres / Mutton Meadow to the call for sites consultation with MSDC and the clerk has provided a red line map to the planning department.  As the parish council do not own this land it would obviously be up to the landowners agreement if an affordable housing scheme was brought forward on this land.  The enabling officer has got developers that are wanting to come on board.

The site on Finningham Road was discussed and it should not affect bringing forward our requirements identified from the housing needs survey.  It may mean that both schemes are bought forward.  The planning team did advise that the parish council should continue to discuss the plans for the Finningham Road site and encourage public consultation and awareness of the proposed scheme moving forward.

The second site we have supported was the site between the playing field.  

We arrived on time everyone had exited the building.  It was a little confusing and lacking in communication.   Cllr Wilshaw to feed back.
12. VAS / SID – Proposals for speed restrictions on B1113 – Update report from Cllr Clements

Site suggested at either Mannings or Meadow View.  Dereham company – Westcotec would be the better option.  Clerk to look to secure the funding.  Cllr Clements to continue to prepare the paperwork and get the site areas assessed.  Providing there are no costs.  Cllr Stearn is not happy with having any street furniture and opposes the project.  Cllr Reeve wants to get the stretch on the B1113 speed restriction sorted first.  The motorbikes are extremely loud and fast at the weekends.  VAS signs – Can SCC contribute anything towards costs.  Cllr Stringer confirmed that he would allocate £2,500 towards the costs.

Mentioned again about the car parking at the school / church.  Cllr Clements will raise some of this at the police meetings.  Cllr Baker to raise with the school.
13. Cemetery Update

The clerk received complaints regarding the standard of maintenance around the memorial wall and cenotaph at the last meeting and Adam – Cemetery Maintenance has done a sterling job at the back of the memorial wall and will ensure this is now maintained.  

There was a tree that had fell at the back of the cemetery shed that had fallen into Bassets grounds damaging their fence.  The Clerk spoke with the Chairman and contracted Ben Stearn to come and remove the fallen tree and make safe.  Invoice is submitted for payment at tonight’s meeting.

Mentioned again about the noticeboards – use them and put the rules up again in both.
14. Defibrillator Update

The defib cabinet is now fitted, this was a more difficult job than first thought as the electrician needed access to the under fives cupboard.  The defib and codes still need to be fitted and this is not something that could be rushed.  Cllr Miller agreed to assist the clerk with the installation.  Once completed agreed to invite the donators and the press.
15. Councillors matters to be bought to the attention of the council.

Walking on Sunday to the Retreat 10am from the sports and social club.  Any Cllr wishing to attend is very welcome.  Please speak to Cllr Stearn for a sponsor form.
Cllr Clements mentioned that there had been comments made regarding the glass at the bottle bank that hadn’t been cleared up.  Can something be reported to the relevant people.  It was confirmed that The caretaker of the village hall is ringing daily to try and arrange to get them emptied.
Speed limit sign on Haughley road is now totally grown into the hedge.  Clerk to report and arrange to get it cleared.

Social Club and Football club have always looked after the security of the grounds around the sports and social club and the village hall.  Since the sheds have been removed there is now an open access to the rear of the village hall, which is potentially hazardous as there are many broken slabs, also this allows access by vehicle to the rear fields.  Cllr Baker said she would speak to the pre-school committee and look into it.
Cllr Baker has been in contact with the school.  Salt available at B&Q nobody took up the opportunity.  Cllr Baker has attended the village hall meeting.  Huge success with the village dog show and fayre.  The gates have been agreed to put one back on.
Cllr Reeve – wants to ask if we can get Ben Stearn to do the ward green pond area earlier than annually.  Quotation to get it done twice a year to be included on the agenda for the October meeting.
Clerk read Cllr Stringers report – Any questions for Cllr Stringer who arrived late.

Cllr Reeve asked regarding flytipping on private land.  David Abbott at District council.  To be reported.

Chapel Road – Cllr Stringer is dealing with it.  The officers have received photos and video evidence.  
The blockage at the bottom of the hill on Church Road needs to be sorted and then we can sort any other issues.  Cllr Stringer is in contact with Mr & Mrs Hope and reassured the parish council that this is being dealt with.

Cllr Reeve commented that Honey pot lane has still not been addressed.

16. Public Forum 
Discussed if the Clerk should write to the school and ask if a letter can be sent to the parents regarding sensible parking .  Cllr Baker was asked to bring this up with the school.
Broadband – Mr Arnold had asked for broadband to be an agenda item and has asked if in future this could be done.  Clerk did apologise as this was not included this time but promises this will be done for future meetings.

Remedial work has been done – Footpath signs still missing.  Clerk to report again.
17. Additional Matters for inclusion on the agenda for the October meeting.
· VAS / SID
· Broadband

· Parking for the School.

· Ward Green – Maintenance Quote 

18. Date of the next Parish Council meeting – Wednesday 5th October 2016
Meeting closed at 21.20 hrs
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